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The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a work session on the above date at 5:15 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)







Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Greg Lawson)



Edward A. Wyatt, Interim City Manager



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney



MeLinda Hite, Finance Director



Gary Corbet, Fire Chief




Larry Chalker, Public Works Director


John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director



Kathy A. Kearney, Human Resources Manager



Kelly Lasky, Planning & Development Director


Andy Jackson, Detective Captain




Carol H. Cowen, Council Member



Jeff Hinton, Interim Police Chief
Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.
Recognition of Senior Center Award
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon recognized Senior Center Supervisor Rose Massey for her hard work in getting the Jo Story Senior Center designated as a Center of Excellence by the Division of Aging & Adult Services, NC Department of Health & Human Services.  He stated this is a very prestigious award and Rose has spent countless hours on this 13-month process.  Mr. Simeon presented Rose the certificate and stated how proud he is of her accomplishment.
Mayor Doughtie thanked Ms. Massey for all the work she does for the City.  He stated the folks at the Scotland Neck Senior Center spoke at a recent HCIA meeting about how much hard work goes into attaining this designation.  He thanked Ms. Massey
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again for the vital work she does for the City.
Ms. Massey stated this is a team award that would not have been accomplished without volunteers, our awesome staff and the support from the Parks & Recreation Department administration.  
Discussion of Chapel Ridge CDBG Project
Mayor Doughtie stated the Chapel Ridge CDBG Project is a topic we have been discussing for some time, and we are glad to have Mr. Fred Mills, developer of the project, here this afternoon.
Planning & Development Director Lasky stated Mr. Mills is here to present and discuss with Council his request to consider an arrangement to assist him in qualifying for tax credits from the NC Housing Finance Agency.  She indicated that the Chapel Ridge Manor and Apartments have been completed and are one hundred percent occupied at this time.  Ms. Lasky explained that converting the grant to a loan, as requested by Mr. Mills, will assure that the facilities are made available to low to moderate income persons for a period of at least 30 years.
Councilman Lawson stated he read in the information provided that if the City agrees to convert the grant to a loan, Mr. Mills will be able to take advantage of housing tax credits.  He asked if these credits will stay with him or if he plans to sell them to investors.

Ms. Lasky pointed out that the Housing Finance Agency would monitor the project.

Councilman Lawson asked if the housing units would still be available to low to moderate income persons if we do not agree to Mr. Mills’ request.

Ms. Lasky stated she anticipates that they would be but if the request is granted, the Housing Finance Agency would monitor the rates.

Mr. Mills stated regardless of what happens today, nothing will change with the two properties.  He stated what he is requesting has been done in other cities and at the end of 20 years, the City would benefit by having funds for future CDBG projects.  

Councilman Lawson stated the tax credits will be sold and Mr. Mills will benefit.
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Mr. Mills stated that is correct.

Councilman Lawson asked why we need to wait 20 years to get the funds.

Mr. Mills stated that is the way it is structured.  He stated they have to make a certain level to realize a certain amount of return.  He stated as it is today, there is no return at the end of 20 years.
Mayor Doughtie stated the way it was explained to him is that we are not obligating ourselves to any financial risk.

Mr. Mills stated that is correct.  He stated all of the money has been spent.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked why, if this is a grant of $466,000 from the State, the City is getting the $466,000 in 20 years if we did not give Mr. Mills the money to begin with.

Mr. Mills stated the City received that money from Community Assistance, and it has been spent on the Chapel Ridge Project.  He stated it was a mistake on the part of his staff when they applied.  He stated they meant to apply for a loan—and not a grant.  Mr. Mills stated the grant was made to the City for the project.
Ms. Lasky stated in the CDBG program there is an option for a loan of funds to be repaid.

Councilman Bobbitt stated we applied for the funds for this project but it is still not the City’s money.

Ms. Lasky stated that is correct.  She stated we were acting as a conduit.

Councilman Lawson asked Mr. Mills what he will do with the tax credits.

Mr. Mills stated it will go to the investors investing in the property.

City Attorney Chichester stated he is confused.  He stated Mr. Mills indicated that the money will go to the investors but they are different from the people that loaned the money and have a first and second lien on the property.  He stated he wants City 
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Council to understand this.  He stated it will go to the investors and not the people that borrowed the money.

Mr. Mills stated that is correct.

Mayor Doughtie stated hopefully we understand this a little more and that Mr. Mills has answered the questions we had raised earlier.  He asked City Attorney Chichester if he has anything further to add.

Mr. Chichester stated if Council would give him the opportunity, he would like to give City Council an overview of how this got started, where it is and where the City lines up if it decides to grant Mr. Mills’ request.  He stated that at the request of City Council, he, along with Mr. Wyatt and Ms. Lasky, have done a lot of work to get a handle on this so we could answer Council’s questions.  Mr. Chichester stated we are being asked to do this at the tail end rather than upfront and being proactive.  He stated Mr. Mills has said that this is being requested because of a mistake made by one of his staff members.  He stated he does not know exactly the total amount of the loan.  Mr. Chichester stated another concern is that there are liens on the property.  He stated, as pointed out earlier, the $466,000 is not the City’s money.  He stated the City was acting as a conduit and the money is the taxpayers’ money.  Mr. Chichester stated whether the City does this or not, it will not make any difference to anyone but Mr. Mills.  He stated the use of the apartments will not change because there is a contract in place that says how they will be used and rented.  He stated he does not see anything that would hurt the City but we would have to show the debt on the audits.  Mr. Chichester stated he does not see a downside with the exception that if the loan is not paid back after 20 years, the City would have to foreclose on the property.  He stated if that is necessary, for the Chapel Ridge Manor, there would be one other creditor in front of the City and for the Chapel Ridge Apartments, there would be two other creditors in front of the City.  He pointed out that Mr. Mills is an officer and shareholder of the corporation and he is not personally liable.  Mr. Chichester stated one of his questions is why should the City get $466,000 when it was not the City’s money but the taxpayers’ money.  He stated he does not know what the value of $466,000 would be in 20 years.  He stated this certainly would be a benefit to Mr. Mills and his investors.  Mr. Chichester stated he does not see any legal pitfalls, and this has been done in other cities but it would have been easier if this had been done at the beginning of the process.  He stated the grant project needs to be closed out before a decision is made.
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Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked what would happen if the monies are not paid back.  He asked, since the monies came from the State, would it come back to the Roanoke Rapids taxpayers or all other taxpayers in the State.
Mr. Chichester pointed out that there are actually Federal funds involved so it would be all taxpayers but this would not expose the City to any financial obligation.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked the value of the property.

Mr. Mills stated $8.5 million.
Consideration of Resolution Authorizing the Interim City Manager to Execute a Memorandum of Agreement for the FY 10 CDBG Community Revitalization Project (Henry Street Project)
Planning & Development Director Lasky stated she brought this matter to Council’s attention at the February 7 work session but at that time, we had not received a copy of the Memorandum of Agreement.  She stated since then, staff, along with Mayor Doughtie, Councilwoman Scarbrough, Councilman Bobbitt, representatives of the Housing Authority and Holland met with representatives from the State Historic Preservation Office.  Ms. Lasky reviewed the following staff report with Council:
MEMORANDUM

TO:

Mayor Doughtie and City Council Members

FROM:

Kelly Lasky, Planning & Development Director/s/

RE:

CDBG – Henry Street Revitalization – Memorandum of Agreement

DATE:

March 2, 2012
This memorandum provides a brief summary of the Memorandum of Agreement between the City and the State Historic Preservation Office for the Henry Street CDBG project.  The Federal Advisory Council on Historic Preservation elected not to participate in the consultation to resolve adverse effects to the Roanoke Rapids Historic District.

The Project Area of the Henry Street CDBG project is located within the Roanoke Rapids National Register Historic District.  The Henry Street CDBG project includes the proposed demolition of seven (7) structures and the rehabilitation of four (4) structures.  As part of the grant application process, the proposed project was reviewed by various state agencies for review and comment.  The State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) reviewed the proposed project and determined that the Historic District would incur adverse impacts by the demolition and removal of a row of houses and by reducing the density through lot recombination.  In order to mitigate the impacts to the Historic District, SHPO
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requires authorization of a Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) to satisfy its concerns.  The MOA will be in effect for ten (10) years from its execution date.
The proposed MOA contains four key stipulations:


1.
Photographic record of the houses within the project target area;


2.
Development standards for future construction within the target area;



a.
Future construction shall be subject to the SHPO’s review and comment.



b.
All new construction shall be permanent, single-family residential that is 



compatible in size, scale, design and material to the existing historic 



structures within the Rosemary Mill Village neighborhood.  Modular or 



mobile housing units shall not be permitted within the Project Area.



c.
Any new construction shall be a two-story, gable-front, single-family frame 



dwelling with a shed or hipped-roof front porch.



d.
Existing parcels shall not be combined or refigured.



e.
No driveways shall be provided from Henry Street; the alley shall be used.


3.
A homeowner/resident workshop covering maintenance, repair and energy 



efficiency in historic homes; and


4.
Documentation of the larger Rosemary Mill Village Area.

Please find enclosed in your agenda a draft copy of the MOA.  An executed copy will be provided to the City from the State Historic Preservation Office.

Ms. Lasky indicated that Mr. Chris Hilbert with Holland Consulting Planners is here tonight to answer questions.  She requested Council adopt the resolution authorizing Mr. Wyatt to execute the Memorandum of Agreement.
Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:

CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE INTERIM CITY MANAGER TO EXECUTE A MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT FOR THE DEMOLITION OF HOUSES ALONG HENRY STREET SUBJECT TO THE CDBG COMMUNITY REVITALIZATION PROGRAM


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids (City), North Carolina, with project implementation assistance from the Roanoke Rapids Housing Authority (RRHA), proposes to use Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funds to acquire and demolish seven (7) houses (the Undertaking); and


WHEREAS, the subject houses are located at 925, 1001, 1007, 1009, 1015, 1017, and 1021 Henry Street, Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina; and


WHEREAS, the City and the RRHA, through consultation with North Carolina State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO), have determined that the demolition activity will have an adverse effect on historic properties, in accordance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act and the
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Advisory Council on Historic Preservation’s Regulations for Compliance with Section 106, codified at 36 CFR Part 800; and


WHEREAS, the City and the RRHA agree that the Undertaking shall be implemented in accordance with a Memorandum of Agreement between the City, RRHA, and the North Carolina SHPO in order to take into account the effect of the undertaking on historic properties;


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS, NORTH CAROLINA THAT on behalf of the City of Roanoke Rapids, Interim City Manager Edward A. Wyatt is authorized to sign and execute the Memorandum of Agreement by the City, RRHA, and the North Carolina SHPO.


ADOPTED this 6th day of March, 2012.









_________________________________








       
         Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

_____________________________________

    Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Consideration of Municipality Participation Certification with Halifax County in the FY 2011 CDBG Scattered Site Housing Program (SSP)
Planning & Development Director Lasky reported that Halifax County was conditionally awarded CDBG funding for the scattered site housing program.  She stated this is a county-wide program and the County is requesting that each municipality formally accept or decline participation.  Ms. Lasky stated she has already attended two meetings and these funds will be used to address the most critical housing needs in the County.  She stated at the last meeting, it was anticipated that four to five homes throughout the County would be funded and one of the homes proposed is within the City’s limits.  
Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to accept participation with Halifax County in the 2011 Scattered Site Housing Program.

Consideration of Resolution Authorizing Execution of an Application for a Rural Center Grant to Acquire a Storm Drain Camera System
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated he wants to preface Mr. Chalker’s remarks by giving Council a history on this grant which we are very pleased about.  He stated this project was submitted to the Rural Center with many capital projects totaling between $1.5 million and $1.7 million which came as a result of a meeting with State officials 
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regarding the City’s plight relative to the theatre, and the need for a one cent sales tax. Mr. Wyatt stated Mr. Billy Ray Hall, President of the Rural Center, talked with other State funding agencies and at least one Federal agency.  He stated the Rural Center has this grant opportunity for the storm drain camera system which does require a small match.
Public Works Director Chalker stated the total cost is $75,000 with the City responsible for a 10% match.  He stated we have several storm drain issues and with this camera, they will realize a very quick payback.  Mr. Chalker requested Council adopt the resolution to proceed with this grant application.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she feels this camera system will be a great asset to the Public Works Department.

Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:

AUTHORIZING RESOLUTION BY GOVERNING BODY OF THE APPLICANT
Supplemental Grants Program


WHEREAS, the North Carolina Rural Center has resources that can provide assistance for projects that will help improve storm water systems; and 

WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids has need for and intends to acquire and utilize a storm drain camera system to aid in maintaining, repairing, and mapping its storm water system; and 

WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids intends to request $67,500 grant assistance from the Supplemental Grants Program for the $75,000 project;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS:

That the City of Roanoke Rapids will provide $7,500 to finance the remainder of the project, if approved for the grant; and

That the City of Roanoke Rapids will provide for the efficient operation and maintenance of the system once acquired; and

That Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor and successors so titled, is hereby authorized to execute an application on behalf of the City of Roanoke Rapids with the NCREDC (Rural Center) for a grant to acquire a Storm Drain Camera System; and
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That Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor and successors so titled, and Larry Chalker, Public Works Director, are hereby authorized and directed to furnish such information as the Rural Center may request in connection with such application or the project; to make assurances as contained above; and to execute such other documents as may be required in connection with the application; and


That the City of Roanoke Rapids has substantially complied or will substantially comply with all Federal, State, and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the project and to the grants pertaining thereto. 


ADOPTED this the 6th day of March, 2012 at Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina.










_________________________________









                 Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

_____________________________________

        Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk







Consideration of Resolution Opposing the Tolling of Interstate 95 in North Carolina
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated there has been a great deal of community interest in the tolling of Interstate 95 in North Carolina, and there have been a number of meetings held in opposition to the tolling.
Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:

RESOLUTION OPPOSING THE TOLLING OF INTERSTATE 95 IN NORTH CAROLINA


WHEREAS, in January of 2012 the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) released the I-95 Corridor Planning & Finance Study identifying tolling as the most feasible means for funding future improvements of Interstate 95 in North Carolina; and


WHEREAS, prior to the release of the I-95 Study, NCDOT submitted an application to the Federal Highway Administration requesting approval to implement tolling on the Interstate 95 Corridor under the Interstate System Reconstruction & Rehabilitation Pilot Program; and


WHEREAS, Interstate 95 is the primary transportation artery in Halifax County and a major catalyst for tourism and economic development; and


WHEREAS, the I-95 Corridor Planning & Finance Study reveals that 30% of the travelers on the Interstate 95 Corridor will divert to other roads to avoid tolls; and 
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WHEREAS, the 30% diversion rate represents the loss of 12,000 cars a day, which will have a significant negative impact for communities and businesses that depend on Interstate 95 travelers for their livelihood; and


WHEREAS, the Roanoke Rapids City Council believes that the I-95 Corridor Planning & Finance Study does not provide sufficient information on alternative funding sources for future improvements to Interstate 95; and 


WHEREAS, the Roanoke Rapids City Council further believes that the $6.4 million I-95 Corridor Planning & Finance Study completed by NCDOT does not provide sufficient information on the economic impact of tolling to the citizens, businesses, and communities in Halifax County and along the Interstate 95 Corridor. 


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids hereby opposes the tolling of Interstate 95;


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids requests NCDOT to fully investigate alternative sources of revenue to finance future improvements of Interstate 95; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids requests NCDOT to undertake a comprehensive study of the economic impacts of tolling for the citizens, businesses, and communities along the Interstate 95 Corridor; and 


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this Resolution be sent to the Halifax County Board of Commissioners, Halifax County Business Horizons, Inc., Halifax County’s State and Federal representatives, and the Federal Highway Administration. 


ADOPTED this 6th day of March, 2012.









Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

      Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Departmental Reports
Interim City Manager Wyatt commended Parks & Recreation Director Simeon for working with the various parties putting on shows at the Roanoke Rapids Theatre.  He stated the crowds are increasing with each event.
Mr. Wyatt stated he would also like to commend Rose Massey, Senior Center Supervisor, for her work on the recent award received.  He stated he had the opportunity to attend the luncheon when the judges came in to present the award.  He 
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pointed out that he sent to Council a memorandum last week reporting that this designation comes along with additional funding, and the Senior Center is practically self-supporting.
Mr. Wyatt stated he would also like to commend Public Works Director Chalker for his work in supervising the building repairs that resulted from recent storm and other unexplained damage.  

Mr. Wyatt stated he is pleased to report that at Council’s direction, staff is moving forward with bidding the City’s various insurance programs, i.e. workers compensation, vehicle, property and liability.  He stated this does not include health insurance.  He stated RFPs are due by 5:00 p.m. on April 5 and this information has been advertised in the newspaper as well as being provided to eight insurance companies in town.  Mr. Wyatt pointed out that the bids must be sealed and the City will not accept any bids following the deadline.  He stated he felt it was important to take the time to report this given recent discussions.
Mr. Wyatt stated we have also established a Task Force on health insurance which is headed up by Interim Police Chief Hinton and comprised of a number of senior staff members.  He stated their first order of business has been to review the health insurance survey that was sent out to all full-time employees and retirees.  He stated they will come up with a list of recommendations for insurance for the upcoming fiscal year renewal.  Mr. Wyatt stated the Task Force will be meeting with our current insurance broker later this week to discuss with him the requests of employees and to see what options are available for us.  He reported that the Task Force’s objective is to obtain affordable insurance for the City as well as for the City employees and retirees.
Departmental reports will be provided in written form in the regular agenda packet.
Review Draft Regular Agenda for March 13, 2012
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143.318.11(a)(3)&(6).
Minute Book Pages 16481, 16482, 16483, 16484, 16485 and 16486 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

In closed session, City Council consulted with the City Attorney on several legal matters and discussed one personnel matter.  No action was taken in closed session.
Dismissal of Lawsuit Against L & M Hospitality
Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to authorize the City Attorney to proceed with the dismissal of the City’s lawsuit against L & M Hospitality.

There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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